
TOWN OF STAMFORD 
SELECTBOARD MEETING 

January 2, 2020 
(UNAPPROVED) 

 
Present: Selectboard:  Nancy L. Bushika, Chair, Michael G. Denault, Christopher Warren, Daniel J. Potvin, 
 and Carol A. Fachini. 
 David R. Tatro, Road Commissioner. 
 William Levine, Emergency Management Director. 
 Tyna Senecal and Heather Tietgens, Finance Committee. 
 Lori Shepard, Selectboard Secretary. 
 
Nancy Bushika called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m., opened with the pledge of allegiance, welcomed 
everyone, and read a statement with procedural rules for the meeting.  There were no changes to the agenda 
or its order. 
 
MINUTES 
MOTION by Mike Denault to accept the regular meeting minutes of December 19, 2019 as written.  SECONDED 
by Carol Fachini.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED. 
 
SELECTBOARD ORDERS 
The Selectboard reviewed and approved the following orders: 
 WARRANT #1  $  9,312.56   payroll  
 WARRANT #2  $15,221.28   accounts payable 
 
ROAD  CONDITIONS 
1.  Dave Tatro said he came up with an idea to stagger work schedules and he suggested the board could go 
into executive session to discuss his idea.  The regular highway hours are 6 a.m. to 2:30 p.m.  He created a 
rotating schedule where Michael Brothers would have the first Friday afternoon after 2:30 p.m. off and would 
not be on call for the night.  If it snowed after hours, Dave Tatro and Allen Desautels would work.  The 
following Friday afternoon Allen Desautels would be off and then Dave Tatro.  The board was receptive and 
suggested he try it and see how it works. 
2.  Dave Tatro discussed replacing the 2011 Ford with a similar size truck.  The smaller truck is handy for 
picking up parts and gets around better on the gravel roads.  Readsboro has a Dodge and they seem to be 
happy with it.  When the loan for the 2006 Freightliner is paid off, he would like to be ready to purchase the 
next truck. 
3.  The board would like to have an equipment schedule prepared. 
4.  Dave Tatro did not receive any complaints during the recent ice storm. 
 
RECYCLING 
1.  The school used to have two containers for composting.  The automatic pick up was cancelled when the 
school started using the Jura composter.  Micah Hayre informed the town clerk that the Jura composting is not 
feasible during the winter months and would like to have TAM bring the bins back for composting.  The 
Selectboard was not sure who called to cancel the container pick up and would like to be kept in the loop since 
they are paying for the service.  They do not know if there will be an installation fee to bring the bins back and 
they would like to keep the automatic container pick up service in place. 
2.  Dave Tatro said TAM used to be easy to work with but Casella is not. 
 
REVIEW DOG [AND WOLF HYBRID] ORDINANCE 
The board reviewed the ordinance and the changes from the last meeting. 



 

 

MOTION by Mike Denault to accept and sign the Dog [and Wolf Hybrid] Ordinance.  SECONDED by Chris 
Warren.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.  The ordinance will take effect in 60 days unless a petition is 
received. 
 
BENNINGTON COUNTY SHERIFF’S CONTRACT 
1.  Sheriff Chad Schmidt is willing to honor the $43.25/hour rate from last year.  The Selectboard would like to 
have the same radio frequency the town uses for emergencies accessible by the sheriffs.  Unfortunately, the 
sheriff uses UHF frequency and the fire department uses VHF.  Bill Levine said the sheriff could purchase dual 
band radios or have scanners installed in the cruisers. 
2.  The board read an email received from Luke McKay itemizing several issues with the sheriff’s department 
and asked the board to consider investigating other options such as a town constable.  Mike Denault agreed 
with the points in the letter but also feels that many people made it clear that they did not want a town police 
department and wanted to keep the Bennington Sheriff’s Department.  Mike Denault felt several of the issues 
raised in the email could be addressed.  He will contact Sheriff Chad Schmidt about the contract, the radios 
and talk to him about the points in the email. 
3.  Mike Denault is willing to be part of the research committee to gather information on a town police force 
or the state police vs. keeping the Bennington Sheriff’s Department.  Anyone interested in joining the police 
research committee should contact the town office or a Selectboard member. 
 
EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT 
The generator maintenance that was requested in November has not yet happened and will now be in 2020.  
Bill Levine asked if the 2019 cost could be encumbered in the 2020 budget. 
 
2019 EQUALIZATION STUDY RESULTS 
The board received a letter from the State of Vermont indicating that the town’s CLA (Common Level of 
Appraisal) is $94.83%.  This figure indicates that property in town is listed for slightly less than the fair market 
value.  The state requires the CLA to be between 85% and 115%.  Stamford’s COD (Coefficient of Dispersion) is 
21.87%.   The COD measures how fairly distributed the property tax is in town.  Last year’s COD was also over 
20% which is why the state has ordered a reappraisal. 
 
BUDGET WORK SESSION 
The Selectboard and finance committee reviewed the budget.  The board hopes to have a final review of the 
budget on January 16, 2020 and will schedule a quick meeting on January 23rd to sign the warrant.  The 
January 23rd meeting will start at 6:30 p.m. instead of 6 p.m. 
 
LEPC MEETING 
The next LEPC meeting will be in Bennington and they will be discussing the state’s 211 system which helps 
people find the social services they need.  Bill Levine cannot attend.  Perhaps one of the Assistant Emergency 
Management Coordinators can attend in his place or a Selectboard member. 
 
MOTION by Mike Denault to adjourn.  SECONDED by Chris Warren.  All in favor.  Motion APPROVED.  The 
meeting adjourned at 8:50 p.m. 
 
 
       Carol A. Fachini  
       Clerk 
CAF/las 
 
 



 

 

REMINDERS 
 
1.  Anyone interested in serving on the Fire Department roster committee should contact the town office, a 
Selectboard member or Paul Dupuis. 
 
2.  Anyone interested in serving on the Sheriff/Constable/State Police research committee should contact the town 
office, or a Selectboard member. 
 
3.  Please visit the town’s new official website:  townofstamfordvermont.org. 
 
4.  The town clerk’s office hours are:  Monday:  closed; Tuesday:  8 a.m. to 12 p.m.; Wednesday 8 a.m. to 12 p.m.; 
Thursday 12 p.m. to 4 p.m. and 6 p.m. to 8 p.m.; and Friday:  8 a.m. to 12 p.m. 
 
 

PETITIONS FOR WARRANT ARTICLES & ELECTED POSITIONS 
 
The deadline for filing petitions with the town clerk for warrant articles to be included in the town meeting warning 
is Thursday, January 16, 2020.  These petitions must be signed by 5% of the registered voters or at least 33 
signatures.    V.S.A. 17:2642(a) 
 
The required signatures on a petition to run for an elected office are 1% of the registered voters or at least 7 
signatures.  The deadline for filing these petitions with the Town Clerk is Monday, January 27, 2020, at 5:00 p.m.  
Nominating papers may be picked up at the Town Office.   V.S.A. 17:2681(a) (b). 
 
Elected positions to be filled this year are: 
 
  Town Moderator - 1 year term  (William Levine) 
  School Moderator - 1 year term  (William Levine) 

  Town Clerk – 3 year term  (Lori A. Shepard) 

  Treasurer – 3 year term  (Lori A. Shepard) 

  Selectboard member - 2 year term  (Daniel J. Potvin) 

  Selectboard member - 3 year term  (Carol A. Fachini) 

  School Director - 2 year term  (Barbara Malinowski) 

  School Director - 3 year term   (Cynthia Lamore) 

  Auditor - 1 year term   (vacancy) 

  Auditor - 2 year term   (vacancy) 

  Auditor - 3 year term   (vacancy) 

  Collector of Delinquent Taxes - 1 year term  (Sally A. Bohl) 

  Cemetery Commissioner - 3 year term   (Sally A. Bohl) 

  Library Trustee - 5 year term  (Danielle Smith) 

 
Voting will be held on Tuesday, March 3, 2020 from 8 a.m. to 7 p.m. at the Stamford Elementary School.  
Applications for addition to the checklist will be accepted during regular town office hours and throughout election 
day. 
 
Absentee ballots will be available until 5:00 p.m. on Monday, March 2, 2020.  Please call the town office at 694-
1361. 
 
Anyone interested in serving as an appointed board member, please review the expiring appointed positions in the 
town report and contact a member of that board or the Selectboard. 
 














